THE

Camellia Review



Camellia japonica 'PINK CLOUDS' Courtesy Harvey F. Short, Coolidge Rare Plant Gardens

Official Bulletin of the Southern California Camellia Society

Southern California Camellia Society Inc.

PRESIDENT

HAROLD E. DRYDEN 820 Winston Ave., San Marino 9 SYcamore 3-4214

1ST VICE PRESIDENT

AUGUST F. KAPP 4201 Oak Grove Drive, Pasadena 2 SYcamore 0-2636

2ND VICE PRESIDENT

RALPH S. PEER 8159 Hollywood Blvd., Los Angeles 46 HOllywood 7-8831

SECRETARY-TREASURER

COL. C. M. GALE 40 N. San Rafael Ave., Pasadena 2 SYcamore 6-3740

DIRECTORS

EDWARDS H. METCALF
745 Canterbury Rd., San Marino
CARYLL W. PITKIN
2465 Sherwood Rd., San Marino
JOHN F. LAMB
1680 Summit, Pasadena
HARVEY F. SHORT
781 N. Foothill Blvd., Pasadena
DR. HERBERT SHIRLEY
136 N. Valley St., Burbank
DAN M. SULLIVAN

1231 Armada Dr., Pasadena

COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN

SOCIETY MEETINGS

Program

EDWARDS H. METCALF SYcamore 6-7450 Vice Chairman, HARVEY F. SHORT SYcamore 7-8698

Table Arrangements ELEANOR HAYWARD

Refreshments

CARYLL W. PITKIN ATlantic 1-5852

Awards

DAN M. SULLIVAN RYan 1-8310 Plant Procurement JOSEPH KAPP SYcamore 7-4237

MEMBERSHIP AND RECEPTION

DR. HERBERT SHIRLEY CHarleston 6-1522 JOHN F. LAMB SYcamore 8-1283

BUDGET AND FINANCE

AUGUST F. KAPP SYlvan 0-2636 SO. CALIFORNIA CAMELLIA GARDEN

E. C. TOURIE ATlantic 4-0907

SYcamore 7-7645

NOMENCLATURE WM WOODROOF

WM. WOODROOF

CAMELLIA REVIEW

DR. JOHN H. CLAIRMONT Cltrus 3-4611

INTER SOCIETY RELATIONS LAWRENCE R. BRYANT

CUmberland 3-5405 HERTRICH AWARD DAN M. SULLIVAN

DAN M. SULLIVAN SYcamore 7-7645

GROWERS RELATIONS
HARVEY F. SHORT
SYcamore 7-8698

LIBRARIAN

MRS. C. M. GALE SYcamore 6-3740

CAMELLIA SHOW HAROLD E. DRYDEN SYcamore 3-4214

OFFICIAL BULLETIN

ELIZABETH BEEBE, 706 S. Fair Oaks, Pasadena.....

____SYcamore 9-8097

HONORARY LIFE MEMBERS

DR. H. HAROLD HUME, Provost, Division of Agriculture, University of Florida MR. WILLIAM HERTRICH, Curator Emeritus, Huntington Botanic Gardens, San Marino, Calif.

MR. WALTER G. HAZLEWOOD, Epping, New South Wales, Australia MRS, ANNE GALLI, 505 Bradford St., Pasadenal 2, Calif.

PUBLISHED BY THE SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA CAMELLIA SOCIETY, INC.

CHANGE OF ADDRESS: Notify the Secretary at once. Magazines are not forwarded by the Post Office.

Republication permitted, if due credit is given this magazine and author.

All manuscript for publication should be sent direct to the Editor.

Published monthly from October through April, and in July.

The Society holds open meetings on the Second Tuesday of every month, November to April, inclusive at the San Marino Women's Club House, 1800 Huntington Drive. A cut-camellia blossom exhibit at 7:30 o'clock regularly precedes the program which starts at 8:00.

Application for membership may be made by letter. Annual dues: \$5.00.

DIRECTORY OF AFFILIATED SOCIETIES

Central California Camellia Society	resno State Colles		esno, (Calif.
Date of Meeting: 3rd Friday of the month	resito o			**.
Camellia Society of Kern County		Bakers	field, (Calif.
Meeting Place: Fiesta Room, El Adobe Motel, Un Secretary: Louise J. Haberfelde, 1800 2nd St., Bak Date of Meeting: 2nd Monday of the month, Oct. t				
San Diego Camellia Society		San D	iego, (Calif
Meeting Place: Floral Association Building, Balbo Secretary: Mrs. L. B. Goodall, 3036 Suncrest Dr., 5 Date of Meeting: 2nd Friday of each month at 7:3				
Pomona Valley Camellia Society		Pon	nona, (Calif
Meeting Place: Claremont Women's Club, 345 W. Secretary: C. D. Cothran, 1105 San Dimas Ave., San Date of Meeting: 2nd Thursday of each month	12th, Claremont an Dimas			
Temple City Camellia Society				Calif.
Meeting Place: Women's Club Auditorium, Wood Secretary: Gertrude S. Rose, 6025 North Muscatel Date of Meeting: 2nd Monday of each month, Nov	, San Gabriel	, Temple	City	
Camellia Society of Orange County	adway, Santa An	Santa	Ana, (Calif.
Huntington Camellia Garden		San Ma	rino. (Calif.
Huntington Library and Art Gallery, Oxford Rd.,			,	
CONTENT	ГS			
VOL. 16 NOVEMBER, 19			NI4	0. 2
YOL. 10	,,,,,		144	J. <u>L</u>
Camellia Reviewer, Elizabeth Beebe				2
Report on Pomona Valley Camellia Society				3
Don't Spare the Water, J. Howard Asper .				10
The Verschaffelt Collection, Gulita Cooper				11
My Camellia, Ralph Peer		• , •		12
To the Ladies, Charlotte Hoak				16
You Can Hang Them Up, Too, Elizabeth Cour				17
Tot our Hang Thom op, 100, December Cour	· ·	•	•	

Camellia Reviewer

ELIZABETH BEEBE

The Eternal Challenge

Reading about a search going on for a truly black tulip we wondered just why the idea of a black tulip was so appealing? Would you care now for a black camellia? A yellow camellia — O, that's different. Yet a tulip fancier might wonder why anyone would want a yellow camellia. The underlying principle seems to us quite the same — a part of the cosmic urge, the sense of wanting and reaching out for something different, something that will better or broaden existing patterns. The wonderful fact is that when the black tulip and the yellow camellia become a common reality (as of course they will) there will be some other goal looming up for a challenge. Time and life may stop or be nonexistent out beyond the stratosphere but here they keep on inexorably and in our participation in that restless forward surge Nature sees to it that occasionally we make some small contribution to give us a glow of satisfaction. Fortunately we don't stop to consider how minute our triumph is compared to the universe.

A Sad Story

We are not going to mention his name but one of our enthusiastic amateurs who is growing Camellias commenced to be alarmed and puzzled by all the funny little growths on his bushes. He didn't know what to do about them and waited until he could talk to a camellia friend. He found out too late, for the birds knew and the squirrels knew what the funny little things were and so when Mr. X hurried to harvest his seeds there wasn't a single one to be found. He'll be on the spot next year you bet — and the birds and squirrels will have to hunt up another newer camellia fan. They'll find one, too.

Our Societies Leap Into Print

This month inaugurates the beginning of a closer relationship between our Society and our affiliated Societies with the Pomona Valley Camellia Society contributing news of itself and its members. This is the first of a series as our Reviews this winter will feature our other affiliates. The Pomona Society responded so enthusiastically to the idea that we feel a high standard has already been set for the other Societies to measure up to. The December Review will headline the Orange County Camellia Society.

Another Use For Camellias?

Apparently there is no end to the uses to which Camellias are put. Along with the Pomona stories came an amusing bit about Kimi Yamamoto, publicity Chairman of that Society. Seems that when her parents were in Japan they had a neighbor who invariably helped herself to a leaf from one of their camellia bushes when she came calling. This she would make pliable by toasting, put loose tobacco in it, then roll and twist at both ends and have herself a smoke. This was not unusual as leaves were sold in the small village shops for this purpose as proper cigarette paper was scarce. Not unusual there, perhaps, but the adventurous Kimi tried it here. We understand she tried it just once. O well — maybe after all there are better uses for Camellia leaves.

The Sunny Side

One awfully hot and sunny afternoon we were admiring the 'Carolyn Tuttle' plants up at the Nursery—all so uniform and shiny and clean-looking when between moppings of our brow we happened to notice the street sign on the side street. "El Sol" it said and we couldn't help but think that that is an auspiciously named

(Continued on Page 28)

The Camellia Review

Presents a Report of

THE POMONA VALLEY CAMELLIA SOCIETY

The first in a series featuring our affiliated societies

THE CAMELLIA IN POMONA VALLEY

History, Whimsey and Personalities

Camellias and Pioneers

One hundred years ago the camellia was enjoying one of its periods of great popularity. Highly prized as an ornamental plant, it attracted the attention of the amateur gardener, as well as the professional nurseryman and florist. It is interesting to note that in this period Alexandre Dumas, fils, wrote the novel and later its adaptation as a stage play "La Belle Dame aux Camélias" (The Beauiful Lady of the Camellias.). Both novel and play enjoyed tremendous popularity in France. The English translation of the play was equally successful in these United States as "Camille." Its popularity here was also coincident with a period of camellia popularity. Did Dumas feature camellias in his story in an effort to cash in on a current fashion in plants? We don't know, but it is interesting to speculate that he might have. It would be almost as easy to prove this conjecture as to sift the fact from the fancy in this "history" of the camellia in Pomona Valley. In preparing this article several interviews, both personal and by telephone were made, and old newspaper files were consulted. A great deal of interesting material came to hand, but much of it could not be authenticated and some of the stories were directly contradictory. Whimsey covers this interesting, but unprovable material. The subject deserves careful research.

Somewhere in old journals, diaries or newspaper files may exist a record of who, among the earliest nurserymen of our district, either grew or imported camellia plants. Thanks to the efforts of Mrs. Harry E. Walker of the Pomona Historical Society, it was determined that the landscape planting of a "boom" hotel, being converted to a San Dimas residence after the boom had "gone bust", was undertaken in 1889 by Mr. A. R. Meserve, a Pomona nurseryman. This planting was completed in 1890 and in that year he planted a pink camellia on the north side of the building. This plant, a Pink Perfection, is still there; is in good health and produces an abundant crop of blooms each year. In 1925 the building was unoccupied, and during this vacancy the plant was literally cut to pieces by a local nurseryman to obtain cuttings. It has since grown out and again is well shaped, but its size does not indicate its age. In the latter part of the nineties other camellias were planted near this building and as their groves came into bearing, a few citrus ranchers beautified their door yards with a camellia.

The James Loneys, pre-railroad pioneers of Pomona, lived on the west side of North Park Avenue. It is remembered by Frank Loney that in his parents' yard was a beautiful camellia plant. In the middle 1890s it had a height of

(Continued on Next Page)

over six feet. It was a red one and later they planted a Pink Perfection. The fact that blossoms from these plants were taken to his teachers in the old Central School may have, in some small way, influenced the high scholastic record that Frank attained. After the deaths of Mr. and Mrs. Loney, the Pink Perfection was lifted and replanted in the Pomona Cemetery as a living memorial. It is shaded by a native sycamore, is now a large plant; in the spring lovely with blossoms. The red camellia failed to survive progress in the form of an apartment court. Where did this big red camellia come from? The records have been lost, but it is remembered that Mr. Meserve and Mr. Loney were good friends. Where exact records are lacking, it is fun to speculate. The growing grounds of A. R. Meserve and the house that he occupied were purchased from the widow of Don Ignacio Palomares. The Palomares Adobe has been completely restored and is now a marked historical site. Mr. Meserve went from Pomona to Los Angeles to become one of the early Horticultural Commissioners.

The Pomona Valley Camellia Society draws its membership from Covina on the west to Riverside on the east. This is the old "Orange Empire", but the eastward spread of the Los Angeles metropolitan area is changing the face of the country. It is becoming more urban, an area of small homes and their attendent shopping centers. Some of the cities and towns of this area are Pomona, Covina, San Dimas, La Verne, Claremont, Ontario, Upland and Riverside.

Camellias and Personalities

Old timers of this district who were interviewed, recollect that in the nineties there were a few fair sized plants around the country and that later some of the more progressive nurserymen began to import plants from old established nurseries in France and Belgium. Some of these came in as named varieties, usually with French or German names, but these names were either lost or were disregarded and the color of the bloom was the only designation given the plant. Other plants found their way here from Japan and these were

sold simply as Japanese camellias.

One interesting story of this period concerns a shipment of plants made from France to Pomona for the beautification of Ganesha Park. On their arrival the plants appeared to be of such poor quality and their condition so bad, that the importer refused to pay the excessive shipping and other charges which had accumulated. Some one acquired the shipment by paying the charges and the plants were literally peddled through the district. A few of these survived in the yards of the older homes and the more unusual have been the parent stock of some of the locally named varieties. In the decade from 1900 to 1910 many camellia plants were sold and propagation was begun from the then existing plants. Plants so propagated were given local names, usually after the owner of the parent plant and thus have come down to us Jordan's Pride, Colonel Firey, Leora Hedlund. The Mehl family of Upland had a lovely red camellia. One nursery, propagating from it, sold Mehl's Red, another variety from the same plant was Ruby Glow, named after the daughter, Ruby. Current nomenclature has changed the name of all of the above varieties, but the Covina, named after its locale, has remained with us, unchanged. Customarily the nurseryman sold Red, White, Pink or Variegated camellias and as their climatic requirements were much the same as citrus, they found their home here a congenial one. Altho their growth

was not fast; with only minimum care they paid good dividends of lovely blooms to their proud owners.

Probably the most famous of the local varieties was the Colonel Firey. Colonel Frank M. Firey (the title is presumed to be honorary, since no reference was found to military service) was a pioneer in Pomona, a leading citizen who was an early mayor and later its Postmaster. He was a citrus grower and interested in growing rare or unusual plants. Shortly after the turn of the century Colonel and Mrs. Firey toured the Orient and brought back a number of exotic plants, which were planted in their garden on North Gordon Street. Whether the camellia came in at this time is not known but a red camellia in this garden gained local fame for the size and beauty of its bloom. From this plant came the cuttings which were grown and sold under the varietal name of "Colonel Firey". It has since been determined that it is identical with the "C. M. Hovey," an older named variety and should be so called, but the name "Colonel Firey" still persists on the Pacific Coast.

An amusing experience occurred when a nurseryman, in the late nineteen twenties, arranged for cuttings from this, by now, large plant. He had expected to go with his propagator and take such wood as was suitable for rooting, but was told that Colonel Firey, himself, would make the cuttings. A few days later he was advised that his cuttings were ready and to please call for them. Imagine his astonishment to find a large pile of prunings awaiting him, some of which had a diameter of more than one inch. This was probably one of the rare occasions when camellia cuttings were made with a pruning saw! With the passing of Colonel and Mrs. Firey, this famous plant was moved to the Pomona College Campus under the supervision of C. D. Cothran, who is well known in Southern California Camellia circles.

Camellias and the Valley

By the early nineteen twenties interest in camellias had increased to such an extent that most local nurseries offered a good selection of named varieties, but collectors were demanding more and more varieties. Many of the collectors bought from the catalogs of Southern nurseries and due to the use of local name and general laxness of camellia nomenclature, the duplication was enormous. John R. Harris of San Dimas, a serious collector at this time, bought widely by catalog throughout the South and in time his collection contained, among many others, Julia Drayton, Mathotiana, Purple Emperor, Wm. S. Hastie, Mathotiana Rubra and Purple Dawn. Careful planting and good care helped to grow these plants to blooming size without delay. Being a careful observer, it was not too long after the plants started blooming that he noted a most remarkable similarity in the blooms of these red camellias. Later a careful check of the accepted nomenclature revealed the fact that they were all one and the same variety. Mr. Harris' planting has not had many additions in recent years, but it remains a fine collection of the popular varieties of a generation ago.

It has been mentioned elsewhere that the famous original "Colonel Firey" is now part of the camellia collection of Pomona College. Not only on the campus of Pomona College, but in the landscape plantings of Scripps College, Claremont Men's College, Claremont College (Graduate), which toegther comprise the Associated Colleges of Claremont, camellias have been lavishly used. On shaded terraces and courts they are grown in containers; they

border oak shaded walks in massed plantings and in the north open shade of many a college building they may be found as floral accents in the foundation planting. The nearness of these plantings to the women's dorms has been a source of comfort to many a Claremont citizen who happened to have a blooming plant in his garden or by his front door. In the dear, dead past, formal affairs during the spring months occasioned raids on the bloom laden plants of sleeping citizens. If stolen fruits are the sweetest, then this floral loot, gained at the risk of limb and/or liberty, was irresistible to many a sweet co-ed. Now with bloom available in their own front yard, as it were, and radio equipped prowl cars patrolling the quiet streets, floral larceny has gone out of style.

Growth in the population of the district has been paralleled by the growth in popularity of the camellia as an ornamental plant, and it was only a matter of time until an organization of individuals, having a genuine love for the camellia, was formed. The collections of the members of the Pomona Valley Society range in size from a few plants in their gardens to collections of 4000 plants, representing 600 varieties. Some members are interested in propagation by cuttings or grafting; others enjoy their plants as elements in a landscape design or the blooms in floral arrangements, but the unity of the group is maintained through a common interest in this very lovely

ornamental plant.

One of the current collections in this district is believed to be unique in that, altho it contains six hundred plants, three hundred of them of blooming size, it has only one named variety. This is the "Onetia Holland" registered in 1953 and named for his wife by J. A. Holland of Upland. The rest of the

plants are unnamed seedings.

The camellia garden established at California Polytechnic, which has been fully covered in another article, is sponsored by the Pomona Valley Camellia Society and has proved of great value to students majoring in Ornamental Horticulture. At the risk of appearing to boast; attention is called to Merton K. Johnson, an ornamental horticulture major at Cal Poly, who in 1953, at the beginning of his freshman year, was awarded the California Association of Nurserymen scholarship for his "outstanding and extra curricular achievements". One of his extra curricular activities has been a membership in the Pomona Valley Society for several years. When an eighth grader he won his first blue ribbon, competing with his elders.

In the time that was available for the preparation of this article, it was impossible to follow all of the interesting leads suggested in the interviews. Probably the story of the shipment of camellias for Ganesha Park was mentioned most often and with the most widely conflicting details. It was also emphatically denied. The wildest version, which wasn't heard until the article was almost finished, concerned not a shipment, but a shipload of camellias from, of all places, Cuba. This variant is herewith submitted and if it be

whimsey make the most of it.

POMONA VALLEY CAMELLIA SHOWS

While producing seven annual Camellia Shows, the Pomona Valley Camellia Society has scored several points — use a judging phrase — on originality. As far as we are aware, the Society was the first to use a modern bank for a setting, to initiate junior competition for children under 18, and to display

an exhibit of some 250 camellia bloosoms with the varieties shown in alphabetical sequence. How these shows developed makes an interesting story, and here are the highlights.

"From small beginnings, a beautiful camellia grows," could well describe the growth of the camellia shows staged by the Society. The primary objective

of most shows is to acquaint our friends and communities with the beauties of camellias and to stimulate interest in their culture. At times, the money-making potential of a camellia show is pushed to the forefront. Our society has tried both free and money-raising shows and the first emphasizing the primary objective has been the most successful.

An exhibition of flowers and plants by members and local nurserymen at a regular meeting to which the public was invited marked the first show in 1948. The interest aroused gave ample evidence that an annual two-day camellia show would be successful. The next four shows stressed the beauty of the camellia - the flower and the plant, but a small admission charge was made to defray expenses and to raise money for Society activities, notably a society-sponsored camellia garden (see page 8). Featured in these shows were exhibits by nurserymen to illustrate the use of the camellia in landscape design. On two occasions Mrs. T. E. Johnson of Johnsons' Camellia Gardens created a breath-taking ensemble of a bride and bridesmaids (with manikin models) using camellias in bouquets and flower arrangements.

At the 1951 show Mr. Raymond Smith, President of the First National Bank of Pomona, and Mrs. Smith became members of the Society. His bank had sponsored two chrysanthemum shows on the Armistice Day week-ends of 1949 and 1950. He was so enthusiastic about the camellia show that he suggested the possibility of holding it in the bank building at some future time. In 1953 when Washington's birthday fell on Sun-

day and the bank observed a holiday on the following Monday, the Society decided to use the bank for its show setting. The bank agreed to furnish the building and bear the necessary expenses provided the show was free of charge to the public. The attractiveness of a free show was immediately apparent by the greater attendance.



This beautiful arrangement of C. japonica 'Purity' was a prize winner for Elizabeth Whitehead in the 1953 Pomona Camellia Show.

Regina Yamamoto holds the blue ribbon as she admires the exhibit.

The following year the bank had completed a new branch office of modern design and the 1954 Show was moved into this new setting which provided the most beautiful background for the displays to date and attracted record crowds. The doubling of the number of amateurs entering into the competitive divisions was indicative of the increased community-wide interest in the Show.

It was also at the 1954 Show that a separate division for Junior Competition was initiated. In earlier shows young people had sometimes entered exhibits and carried away ribbons and the Society thought the creation

of a separate division would stimulate further interest by junior entrants.

At the 1953 show E. W. "Doc" Miller spear-headed a project to have an exhibit of named varieties of cut bloom shown in alphabetical sequence. Through the cooperation of his many friends in San Diego County and Los Angeles County, and in particular Nuccio's Nursery, he and his co-workers assembled a superb group of some 250 varieties. This was the outstanding feature of the 1953 show and his idea is perhaps partially responsible for a swing toward exhibiting camellias in the competitive divisions according to varieties instead of by divisions, classes and colors.

The Society is looking forward to its eighth annual show which will be held on February 19 and 20, 1955.

THE SHOW GARDEN

From the large number of people who visit the Camellia flower shows we can deduce that there are a large number of people who have a more or less passive interest in Camellias. These people are satisfied to have one or two plants at home and fill out the rest of their interest by going to events at which the blossoms are exhibited.

Now and then an individual moves out from this passive group and becomes an avid collector. He haunts the nurseries, his friends (if they have Camellias), and scrapes acquaintances with strangers. Everything is grist for his mill, fuel for the fire. He fills every conceivable space around his home with plants, new ones, old ones, the best, the average, and the ordinary. Each is an additional variety, and he counts his varieties as a miser counts his money.

Gradually the laws of time and space are forced onto this red-hot

collector. Because of his job he does not have time to take care of any more plants, and his wife says she must have space to hang out the laundry. Reluctantly the collector faces the sad fact that his collection must have a limit, that even though he loves every one of his plants, he must dispose of some and become a specialist in his collecting. He wishes there were some means of observing the habits of the plants under natural conditions before he buys them. He is also looking for a good home for some of his more ordinary plants.

The more passive enthusiast who wants only a few Camellias for planting around his home shares the wish of the collector. When enough people get to feeling like this we have a great deal of what it takes to make a Demonstration Garden.

The Pomona Valley Camellia Society began to think about a garden in 1949, but the requirements for such a garden are rather severe. Since the Society could not afford to buy the land and improve it we began to search for a civic or non-profit organization which would have an interest in such a project, and would have the land, and could largely take over the care of the garden after it was established.

The Society was extremely fortunate in its search. We found that the California Polytechnic College, located on the lovely wooded hills south of San Dimas, and west of Pomona, not only had an ideal location, available water and help, but also was keenly interested in a Camellia garden. The mutual interest helped us to draw up a formal contract in short order, and early in January of 1951 parties signed it. "Jolly" both Batcheller has served as the Cal-Poly representative on the Garden committee since the inception of the garden, and our relations have always been cordial and pleasant.

A dedication ceremony was held early in February of 1951 with President Rifenberick and Secretary Gale of the Southern California Camellia Society present. A short talk and handshake by Cordner Gibson, Dean of Cal-Poly, and Harold Pearson, president of the Society, sealed the bargain and started the planting.

The Demonstration Garden is located at the entrance of the campus, and comprises about five acres covered with giant old oaks. It is open to the public at all times, but the watchful students have kept vandalism at a minimum. There are some 450 plants, and over 200 varieties in the Garden at this time. It has proved to be an ideal location for Camellias, no doubt similar to their original home in China. Large donations by nurseries and small donations by individuals have kept us planting, and the garden flourishing. We are still accepting donations, and all are invited to inspect the Garden. With this wonderful natural location we expect this Demonstration Garden to eventually be one of the finest in the West.



Clark Thomas, right, Chairman and C. D. Cothran of the Show Garden Committee (and also Secretary of the Pomona Valley Camellia Society) inspect C. japonica 'Elisabeth' in the garden. The thirty year old Pink Perfection in the background was transplanted in the garden by Society members and Cal-Poly students.

RIVERSIDE VIEW

There are at least a dozen members of the Pomona Valley Camellia Society who live in Riverside. It is generally thought by them that the deep well water and climate in Riverside are quite suitable for growing camellias. Although the warm summers contribute much in the way of extra growth, several of the members think that the blooming season is as much as a month later than other locations nearer the coast.

Society members here are very enthusiastic and number many hundreds of camellias in their lath houses. The last year has seen several new additions in housing facilities and many dozens of the latest varieties have been added to the various collections of members. The greatest interest in this locality seems to be in growing and collecting new varieties. Each member has a large number of seedlings of his own on their way up but none has attained the distinction of being both a prized seedling and a "native" of Riverside, as yet.

We can claim some glory though in the fact that E. W. "Doc" Miller

(Continued on Page 26)

DON'T SPARE THE WATER

By J. HOWARD ASPER

Water Now

Many camellia plants suffer in the fall of the year from lack of water. With the advent of shorter days and cooler nights, many gardeners lose interest in watering their shrubs, camellias included. With most shrubs this is not serious, since they are naturally going into dormancy. But camellia plants are forming and developing buds for winter bloom and suffer decidedly from lack of water.

Fall and early winter often bring on days of high temperature and low



HARVEST TIME

Bob Powell, president of the Orange County Camellia Society with his vice president, Bud Adams (on ladder) and Bill Ehlen (on right) picked six gallons of seed pods from this Camellia tree.

The tree is on the J. E. Prentice property, 1600 East First Street in Santa Ana and was planted there about 1880. The tree is 18 feet high with a trunk seventeen inches through.

O yes — there was finally one gallon of seeds.

humidity. Both are hard for camellias to withstand, but especially so when the plants are not properly moist. One certain result is smaller flowers. The water content of camellia flowers is around 98% and it naturally follows that for flowers to attain their ultimate size the bearing plants must have plenty of moisture. All growers have noted the relationship of plenty of early fall rainfall and large blooms during the winter season.

For Flower Opening

Another vexing result of insufficient watering is flower "balling" or failure to open. This more commonly happens in the full double varieties but is certainly more prevalent after hot dry weather. Last winter in Southern California was a typical example. All-time records for low humidity and high temperature were broken in December, January and February. Correspondingly all records of number of complaints were broken for flowers not opening.

For Healthy Plants

The general health and vigor of the plant is also affected by lack of moisture. In the fall and early winter this shows up in poor growth the following spring. And can even result in lighter budset during the following summer.

How to Water

Water is best applied by sprinklers during hot fall days of low humidity. Plants should be given one thorough watering each week and if possible a quick spraying each day. This applies moisture directly to the leaves and offsets the ill effects of low humidity.

Careful attention to watering camellia plants will pay rich dividends in larger flowers and healthier plants.

THE VERSCHAFFELT COLLECTION

By GULITA COOPER

"An assemblage of works of art" is a collection — the dictionary says — and our Verschaffelt Collection of slides in our Kodachrome Library is just that very thing. Each picture is a bit of art — a bit of color-beauty — an artistic representation of our Camellia blossom.

So that you may know how fortunate we are to have these slides for your study of Camellia culture, I would like to offer this article to the membership telling something of their interest and origin, since I was responsible for taking over the task of working with the slides from Dr. David McLean, who, together with Mr. Laemmerts, made some 142 slides from the Verschaffelt books to show to members and friends of the Camellia Society several years

ago.

The slides are of prints from the books by Ambroise Verschaffelt made in the years 1848-60. The Books are garden manuals, and there are twelve volumes. The slides are taken from each of the twelve volumes, and the dignity and character of the Camellia flower itself was caught, I believe, by these simple prints. In order to show the flower there is a lithograph print accompanying each description. The descriptions of each blossom are in French and are charming to read. The translation of the French can be found in a book by Mr. McIlhenney. The English translation is interesting and valuable, but the French, together with the print, is a charming treat.

From a botanical point of view these books by Verschaffelt are valuable because they serve as a source of information whereby we can trace the parental strains of our present day varieties. For example, in the Verschaffelt book we find the flower Comte de Gomer spoken of as 'obtained from seed by one of our honorable correspondents, M. Bernardino Lechi of Brescia (Lombardy) dedicated to a distinguished amateur, M. le Comte de Gomer of Amiens, France.' We find this same flower and name in our gardens in Southern California today.

We find, too, that the same confusion of names existed then as now, even with the fewer numbers and

varieties. It was no doubt due to the mislabeling of camellias in the nurseries themselves where the task is really an almost unsurmountable one. It requires such exactitude on the part of the grower to keep alive the name of a plant on its proper grafts, cuttings, etc. Great care, great patience, great understanding is evidenced in any grower who will give enough time and has enough appreciation for the parental flower strains to take care in tending to the details of labeling properly, to see that its grafts, its rooted cuttings, each are labeled carefully and well.

As an aid, then to Camellia study and culture, The Verschaffelt Collection is a valuable one. Through them we have access to a study of varieties and names and can trace the history of these queenly flowers from their entrance into the homes and gardens of France and England in 1848-60. The influence of these plants was to gradually reach America until today we have them as treasures in our gardens—a kind of regal evidence of a thoroughbred quality among flowers.

The Verschaffelt Collection also is a rare treat as an introduction to Camellia history. The slides are exquisite reproductions of our Camellia blossoms. One particularly interesting point to remember in seeing this collection is that the prints were made

(Continued on Page 12)

VERSCHAFFELT from page 11

in 1848-60, a time when lithography itself was undergoing a renaissance. Some very poor prints flooded the markets and the quality of these lithographs in such a simple thing as a garden manual make them even more interesting and appreciated by us today.

From this brief account, I hope enough of you will find occasion to use these valuable slides and to share in appreciating their beauty and charm. They are in your Kodachrome Library ready for your use.

We are deeply grateful to Dr. David McLean for his contribution to the study of Camellia history through his donation of these interesting slides, and I am particularly grateful for the opportunity to have shared in preparing them for the members of the Society to use from our Camellia Kodachrome Library.

Just as a postscript, I would like to say that Camellia enthusiasm has a serenity about it that we're all searching for these days. When you share a knowledge of the growing and care of camellias with another, you've established an understanding of something that one only learns through planting, nourishing, living with and growing camellias. By growing camellias we learn what it means to plant, to nourish, to appreciate their quality of beauty in a garden. This camellia enthusiasm knows no limits — we're always seeking new ways to share it with a friend — and one way is through our Kodachrome sildes. For, there are many who have no means of growing camellias but who can and would enjoy the picture of a beautiful blossom such as we have in our Library; who can appreciate their color — their seeming fragility and their unparelleled beauty of form and texture — but for lack of a garden cannot grow them. For these friends of yours, take Kodachromes and share with them the beauty of

MY CAMELLIA

By RALPH S. PEER

During a recent visit to Australia I was taken to the home, studio and garden of one of Australia's great artists, Mr. Byram Mansell. Here I became acquainted with the "aboriginals" now causing such a commotion in the world of art.

This indeed was a most pleasant interlude in a grueling trip. My host fitted perfectly into his well designed home and beautiful gardens. There was just one flaw—NO CAMELLIAS! The next day I sent a carefully selected DAITARIN with my compliments. Apparently my friend was pleased because just as I returned to Los Angeles from this trip a letter arrived containing the following poem:

MY CAMELLIA

Oh flower of heavn,
So perfectly formed.
A dream: "The dawn of day"
Curved are your petals,
As the rainbows arch,
When the rain has passed away.

To gaze upon your beauty, And think what may you be. Your lovely form and colour That speaks of tranquility. Born in a land of sunshine Far over the summer seas.

Your beauty needs no perfume Like other flowers I know. The nectar of your stamens Is the secret you conceal For you are "the flower of heaven" With beauty to reveal.

the flowers in your garden — and then send one of your especially fine ones to be used in our Camellia Library.

Camelliana

From Oregon

The October Bulletin of the Oregon Camellia Society edited by Andrew Sears announces the following:

"On the program for the next meeting we will be privileged to see 3D camellia slides on the screen for the first time in the Northwest and perhaps for the first time at a Camellia Society meeting anywhere in the country. The projection of 3D slides on the screen is one of the latest developments in slide projection and according to all reports, the results are "out of this world.

"Most stereo pictures are usually viewed with hand viewers and those who have seen slides by this method will tell you that the realism is almost unbelievable. The projection on the screen using special projectors and 3D glasses is said to be even more breathtakingly beautiful."

Sounds as tho the S C C S might be coming in second.

From Louisiana

We quote from the bulletin of the Men's Camellia Club at Shreveport:

Your News Letter editor has been asked to list the 10 varieties that will be outstanding in North Louisiana this coming season . . . if any member thinks I am going to stick my neck out that far . . . well, I will and if said neck is chopped off you will be sorry because, judging from other localities and their winning blooms, I am going to predict that these are the ones that you will want. I am not including those varieties that most of you already have except the real outstanding ones. Bear in mind that some of these I haven't even seen, but from what I have heard and read here is my list: Spring Sonnet, Elizabeth Le Bey, Monte Carlo, Mattie O'Reilly, Pink Champaigne, Mrs. W.

Our Cover Flower

C. japonica 'Pink Clouds,' the winner of the Margarete Hertrich award for 1952-53, was developed by Harray F. Short

by Harvey F. Short.

It is an Elegans seeding, semipeony form of creamy white streaked occasionally with rose pink. A lavender pink blush marks this flower as unusual for several days. The plant blooms from January through March with flowers from four and one-half to five and one-half inches in diameter.

'Pink Clouds' has a medium compact habit of growth with broad, very dark green foliage. It

is released this season.

D. Davis, Masterpiece, Monique Peer, Dave Strother and Elcante.

"However I'll stick my neck further out and say that most shows over the south will not be won with the new varieties but with such old standbys as Ville de Nantes, Charlotte Bradford, Gigantea, R. L. Wheeler, Mathotiana Supreme, and Thelma Dale. They did during the past season."

Well, let the arguments start. We too are going to publish a west coast list along about next month. Have to have some time to get the neck in good condition.

The R.H.S. Journal Takes Up Spelling

In the June 1954 issue of the Journal of the Royal Horticultural Society there is a short but fascinating article entitled "Monsieur Donckelaer's Camellia" written by Robert Adams. It seems that the first of these Camellias were brought in cases from Japan to Antwerp in 1831 and arrived at the time the French were besieging the citadel with the result that the cases were knocked about by cavalry. In spite of this disturbed beginning in

(Continued on Page 14)

CAMELLIANA from page 13

Europe, the Camellia has flourished. Also in spite of its name, which according to Mr. Adams has been spelled variously as 'Donklaeri,' 'Donkelaeri,' 'Donkelaeri,' 'Donkelaeri,' 'Donkelaeri,' 'Donkelaeri,' and 'Donckelari.'

Mr. Adams goes on to say, quote: "In spite of the fact that 'Donckelari' is the name used in *The Camellia—Its Culture and Nomenclature* (1954) published by the Southern California Camellia Society, the correct spelling of the name is 'Donckelarii,' and under the present rules of nomenclature the plant should be known as *Camellia japonica* 'Donckelarii'." End quote.

Back in 1884

We were greatly intrigued recently while looking through the quaint little "Annual Descriptive Catalogue" of 1844 published by Warren's Garden and Museum, Nonantum Vale, Brighton, of horticultural items for sale at Warren's Floral Saloon, No. 1, Tremont Temple in Boston.

A most imposing assortment of trees, shrubs, vegetables and flowers are listed, interspersed with bits of comment, propagating advice, poetry and philosophy. Under "Greenhouse Plants," nearly 100 varieties of Camellias are offered with the comment that through arrangements with Europe, every new variety will be available. The following are a few in the list not familiar to us: 'Arden's Superba,' 'Albarubens,' 'Claretas,' 'Fortuite,' 'Frankfortensis,' 'Hesias,' 'Hetre petre alba' (delicate and curious), 'Hexangularis' (delicate blush, six-sided), 'Landrethii,' 'Martha' (Buist's), 'Nonatensis,' 'Preston's Eclipse' (clear cherry color, pretty), 'Philadelphicum' (Smith's fine rosey red), 'Punctata' or Gray's 'Invincible,' 'Revisii,' 'Sesanqua rosea plena' (Lady Banks double apple flower'd), 'Victoria antwerpensis.'

All the above including 'Reticulata' are listed under japonica. Wonder if any of our readers know any of these varieties.?

Camellia MAIL BAG

From Semmes, Alabama

Mr. Charles Barrios writes in part:

Several attempts have been made on an article about sasanquas before beginning this letter but I just can't get "right." Many words are spoken and written of something of great interest. Often, the talk and the writing, in part, is repetitious of another's dream or experience. To attempt an article on the beauty and merit of the Camellia sasangua would be a carbon copy to sasangua enthusiasts who have a file of such knowledge greater than I could impart. And too, the more one says the more he can be criticized. Sounds like I am a fraidycat. If this were politics I would attempt bearing in mind Huev Long's feeling that "Every knock is a boost." But the most ardent critics I have known are Camellia Philes.

When I first came into the horticultural world I was told by an old timer that when one has spent two years in experience he thinks he knows all about it. But that the longer he makes a study of plants the more he will realize how little he does know about them. Enough years behind me proved his wisdom. That may be why I cannot become enthused or inspired to express my thoughts in print. Too, this is just the second year that I have advertised nationally. My goal is to become known and respected for "a good deal" to the extent that my customers will be friends who will talk for me rather than against me. I realize that every customer cannot be fully satisfied but there is great

(Continued on Page 17)

Jo The Ladies! By CHARLOTTE M. HOAK

Now is the most opportune time to prepare for our annual spring flower show. Sit down and make an inventory of all your available material. Don't miss anything and don't allow yourself to be caught napping, forced to search wildly and often futily for the material to exhibit.

Here in the west we do not have to depend upon hothouses for the bulk of our material as our eastern friends do. In our gardens without the benefit of artificial heat there can be an abundance of wonderful material if we go over our planting calendars and make a working list of what is in the height of bloom besides camellias and azaleas.

In late February and early March, many of our deciduous trees and shrubs are at their height of bloom. The showy Chinese magnolias, the flowering peaches, plums and apples are among the trees. There is no garden shrub which lends itself to decorative purposes better than the flowering quince which may be had from tinted apple blossom pink to luminous glowing scarlet.

We have many excellent evergreen shrubs which bring a splash of color to our late winter and early spring garden. One of these is the new hybrid leptospermum. You may remember how beautiful it was in the medalwinning display of the Coolidge Rare Plant Nurseries last spring in the Pasadena Flower Show. The pink flowering raphiolepis is exceedingly popular. It is one of those dependables which call for no replacements during the show. There is a new one now on the market, Raphiolepis Coates Crimson, a vivid new color variant of R. indica which has been

developed at the Saratoga Horticultural Foundation. Read Maunsell Van Rennselaer's informative article in the July "Golden Gardens."

For several years we have grown different forms of the so-called R. Delacourii, a fine French hybrid. Several nurseries are offering especially fine types of it. Be sure you get a shrub which has been grafted, and if it is in bloom you will be certain to get the color you want.

Blooming heathers bear tiny flowers in feathery sprays which are ideal for the popular miniature arrangements. Then there is a white, fragrant "Breath of Heaven" which lends charm to many Victorian type arrangements.

A hasty review of bulbous plants includes the many fine daffodils and jonquils; the green-tipped Leucojum aestivum; clustered daffodils and various polyanthas, the polyantha called "Geranum" being especially fine. Wedgewood iris is dependable, in fact it is up now in many gardens. Of the tulips, don't miss the Lady Tulip, T. clusiana and the gorgeous Giant Tulipa, Fosteriana, Red Emperor. This fall we have been charmed by the hardy cyclamen with its miniature blossoms so like colorful jaunty violets. Once planted they will increase in beauty year after year.

Winter flowering annuals are legion including pansies, violas, stocks, calendulas and a whole host of primulas. Anybody can have *Primula malacoides* in abundance in all its delicate colorful beauty. *Now* is the time to plant so don't delay.

IT WILL PAY YOU

TO PATRONIZE

REVIEW ADVERTISERS

NEWS, NOTES AND NOTICES

ALABAMA

The Birmingham Alabama Men's Camellia Society Annual Show will be held in the Municipal Auditorium in Birmingham, February 5th and 6th, 1955.

MISSISSIPPI

The Men's Club of Shreveport, will hold its 1955 Camellia Show on February 26 and 27, 1955. Roy Stringfellow has been appointed show chairman with Bill Roundtree as co-chairman. Plans for the center rotunda at the Exhibit Building are complete. Six jewelers have already donated silver bowls for prizes and 14 Camellia plants have been offered.

TEMPLE CITY

Season Opens With Breakfast Meeting

Temple City Society's fall season was launched with a very successful breakfast meeting held on Sunday, October 10, at the Rose Camellia Nursery on North Muscatel Avenue, San Gabriel.

The men acted as cooks on an outdoor grill, serving bacon, eggs, potatoes, hot biscuits, jam, jelly, coffee and orange juice. The ladies made the biscuits and waited on tables.

About 100 persons enjoyed the breakfast which was served from 8 a.m. until noon and enjoyed a social get-together on a beautiful morning — lovely music in the background and camellia talk everywhere. Numerous plants were given as door prizes, sending away many happy persons. Eight year old Marty Spence won the large General Patton, the grand prize for the day. He is now a camellia enthusiast.

Special guests included Mr. and Mrs. Donald Barnett. Mrs. Barnett is General Chairman of the Temple City Camellia Festival which is held yearly. The Temple City Camellia Society's Show is held at the same time.

The next regular meeting of the society will be held Monday, November 8, 1954, at 7:30 p.m. at the Temple City Woman's Club at Kauffman and Woodruff Streets, Temple City. Mr. Richard Noble, Program Chairman, announces that Mr. William Wylam of Huntington Botanic Gardens will present the program on sasanguas, illustrating with blooms.

The following plants, secured from Vincent's Camellia Gardens, will be offered at the November meeting: F.G. No. 2; Lady Hume's Blush; Captain Rawes; Glen 40, Red; White Empress; Villa De Nantes; Donckelari; White Daikagura; C. M. Wilson; Mary Charlotte; 1 reticulata; 1—14" redwood tub; I corona curved shears.

Mr. Arthur Krumm, President, extends an invitation to all members and camellia lovers to attend the November meeting, which promises to be a very interesting one. They are also invited to bring their blooms for display.

CAMELLIA SHOW NEWS

Mr. K. E. Barley, Show Chairman, announces that preparations are going forward for our annual show, which will be held at the Temple City Woman's Club on Saturday and Sunday, February 26 and 27, 1955. This is a change from last year's location as the committee feels that this location will coordinate the show with post parade activities of the Temple City Camellia Festival.

MAIL BAG from page 14

joy in striving to increase the percentage to the 100 mark." End quote.

Ed note: Mr. Barrios is another of our new friends through correspondence. We print the above part of his letter because we realize, tho sadly, that he has much foundation for letting his sasanguas speak for him rather than putting his knowledge of them down, and so irrevocably, in print. We feel there is altogether too much criticism of camellia writing and often, too, by those who don't or won't, or can't write. On another page we publish a list of Camellias of which the author states frankly he has "stuck his neck out." Constructive criticism is one thing - but how often does it have that vindicating adjective? No one has all the answers and the amusing part is that the critics are themselves criticized. Mr. Barrios is lucky to be able to offer his beautiful sasanguas in lieu of words.

Harvey F. Short's

"Camellias of Tomorrow"

This Trio Speak for Themselves!

"Pink Clouds"

1952-53 Margarete Hertrich Award (An Elegans Seedling)

"Frosty Morn"

1953 Highly Commended Award (A Lotus Seedling)

"Sunset Glory"

1951 Award of Merit (An Elegans Seedling)

At your request, our new catalogue and price list will be sent to you.

Distributed through

Coolidge Rare Plant Gardens, Inc.

889 N. Foothill Blvd. E. Pasadena 8, Cal.
Open Sundays Ample Parking

YOU CAN HANG THEM UP, TOO

By Elizabeth Councilman

Perhaps all other fields of Camellia versatility have been more exploited than its use as a hanging basket plant. The Camellia, as a hanging basket subject, is as usable and as beautiful as any other material available.

If you want to add charm to your patio, lanai, breezeway, lath-house or your garden (from trees), I know of no more unusual and gracious way

than the use of Camellia hanging baskets. This idea can be carried still further with the use of wall-pockets, which are lovely planted with Camellias and used on the shady sides of walls or buildings.

For this use of the Camellia, again, care should be used in choosing the varieties best suited for this type planting; mainly, varieties with low growing, weepy growth tendencies.

To mention a few varieties of this type, the first to come to mind are the chandleri family, or, Elegans (Chandler) varigated, Elegans, (Chandler) Pink or Francine, and C. M. Wilson.

All of this family, with training, will give the desired effect. To these we can add, Enchantress, the lovely single pink, H. A. Downing, an equally nice, rather large semi-double red, Lindsey Neil, and Nan Crowell, the variety I named for my Mother, a chrome pink, loose anemone to rose form type flower. At this time we are developing two hanging basket type Camellia seedlings, Bashful Pat and Weeping Anna, which are of different shades of pink and both

(Continued on Page 18)

HANGING BASKETS from p. 17

large formals. They will be on the market at a later date.

As with the Espaliered Camellia, the hanging basket Camellia requires a certain amount of training to attain the desired results. It should be topped in the beginning to encourage the growth of the side branches and if these branches have tendencies to grow upward instead of downward, weights can be hung on them to encourage them to weep.

Containers, of course, are very important in this endeavor. They should be strong and well built of red wood and hung with heavy chain. The ones we have are eighteen inches across the top and six inches across the bottom, with fourteen inch boards used in the construction. This gives you a good size basket with a wide surface area. The wall pockets are actually half a basket with an aluminum backing. The baskets can vary in size ac-

cording to your individual needs.

In these baskets we use the same potting mixture that we use in all container grown plants; one third peat moss, one third soil, one sixth sand, and one sixth leaf mould. Care should be taken to keep a heavy mulch of peat moss, at least three inches at all times and care also should be taken in the watering of these baskets. The heavy mulch will help to hold the moisture, but a basket hanging in the air will naturally dry out faster than a plant on, or in the ground, so it is necessary to water them a little more often.

I would keep this fact in mind in choosing a location for my Camellia hanging baskets and be sure that they had a good deal of shade. Where too dense shade is not good for Camellias in the ground because they need air and light to grow, this would not affect the hanging basket Camellia because the required amount of air and light are easily available.

To Grow Beautiful Camellias

YOU WILL NEED

Leaf Mold • Peat Moss • Camellia Food • Ironetone
Soil Solidifier • Sprays • Dusts • Stakes
Labels • And Good Advice

From CAMPBELL SEED STORE

Established in 1907

137 W. COLORADO ST. SY. 6-4355

Daily Free Delivery

PASADENA 1, CALIF.

California Redwood Plant Tubs

There is more fun in gardening—better results, too, when you can control the soil, shade and water conditions. Doubling in duty and decoration.

Octagonal tubs from 12 to 24 inches — Square tubs from 8 to 18 inches, Designed and made especially for camellias and azaleas.

For Sale at your Neighborhood Nursery

PATIO WOOD PRODUCTS

835 Commercial Street

San Gabriel, California

SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA CAMELLIA SOCIETY **MEMBERS FOR 1954**

NEW MEMBERS

Arcadia Feed and Seed Store, 145 E. Huntington Drive, Arcadia, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Barrett, 3 East 50th St., Savannah, Ga.

Mr. Robert A. Black, 2384 Harrison, Beaumont, Texas Mr. and Mrs. Louis M. Branch, 615 11th St., Antioch, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Harry G. Busby, 329 N. Alabama St., Alhambra, Calif.

Mrs. Claus W. Busch, Box 147, Aiken, S. C.

Dr. Howard Cheshire, 307 Park Ave., Thomasville, Ga.

Mrs. W. B. Cochran, Jr., 223 Myrtle Dr., Thomasville, Ga.

Mr. Charles M. Cork, 146 Buford Place, Macon, Ga.

John N. Cramer, 1600 Milan Ave., South Pasadena, Calif.

Mrs. Karl Day, 942 Pacific Ave., Alameda, Calif.

Mr. Ben S. Delgadillo, 614 Sunset Ave., San Gabriel, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Dohrman, 1425 S. Marengo Ave., Pasadena 3, Calif.

Mr. J. R. Dunn, 1640 W. Wesley Rd., N.W. Atlanta, Ga. Mrs. E. G. Edson, 297 Ridgeland Ave., Beaumont, Texas

Col. and Mrs. L. E. Edwards, 3737 Chesapeake St., N.W. Washington, D.C. 16

Mrs. Mabel R. Eisenman, 273 S. Dargan, Florence, S. C.

Mrs. E. R. Ellerbee, 2408 Wilmot Ave., Columbia, S. C. Dr. Harry E. Ewing, 859 N. Main St., Hattiesburg, Miss.

Mr. J. E. Frye, 411 14th Ave., Hattiesburg, Miss.

Mr. and Mrs. E. J. Fuhr, 3336 Magazine St., New Orleans, La.

Mr. Harvey L. Gunn, 1081 E. Grand Ave., Pomona, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Harold Hamlin, Box 671, Jacksonville, Texas Mr. Arthur A. Jones, 117 E. Linda Vista Ave., Alhambra, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Lynn C. Kemp, 4342 Pennsylvania Ave., La Crescenta, Calif.

Mrs. B. M. Knight, Box 364, Hattiesburg, Miss.

Mr. Lewis Lloyd, 3518 Broadway St., New Orleans 18, La.

Mrs. Maxine G. Long, 605 Jones Ave., Marion, S. C.

Mrs. W. D. Lucas, 143 Milton Rd., Sumter, S. C.

Mrs. Vera Neal McCauley, Rt. 4, Box 291, Mesquite, Texas

Mrs. John F. McCormick, 5870 Marshal Fosh Dr., New Orleans 24, La.

Mr. R. F. McGee, 418 Graham St., Florence St., S. C.

Mrs. William J. McElhatten, 175 Carrollton Ave., Shreveport, La.

Miriam Miars, 9135 Granby St., Norfolk 3, Va.

INTRODUCING OUR MAJESTIC NEW SEEDLING

CORONATION

SPECIAL AWARD — PACIFIC CAMELLIA SOCIETY — 1954 Extremely large semi-double flower - A coronet of golden stamens surrounded by high fluted pure white petals — Unusually large foliage and vigorous growth.

Gallon Grafts --- 12-18 in., \$10.00; 18-24 in., \$12.50

JUNE McCASKILL — MATTIE O'REILLY — SPRING SONNET

Gallon Grafts - 12-18 in, \$7.50; 18-24 in., \$10.00

SORRY - NO CATALOGUE McCASKILL GARDENS

25 S. Michillinda Ave.

East Pasadena 10, Calif.

C. C. Minette, 1956 Myrtle Ave., Mobile, Ala.

Dr. H. Chester Moore, 900 Pine Ave., Long Beach 13, Calif.

F. Murphy, 1280 E. North St., Anaheim, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Eugene R. Nelson, 2051 W. Monterey, Stockton, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Manual Nevis, 41 W. Las Flores Dr., Altadena, Calif.

Mrs. Pearl W. Orrell, Box 878, Wilmington, N.C.

Mrs. R. A. Owen, 240 E. Circuit Dr., Beaumont, Texas

Mr. Ralph Pinkus, North Haven Gardens, 7610 Northaven Rd., Dallas, Texas

Mr. Broughton Powell, Boston Road, Thomasville, Ga.

Mrs. E. J. Prevatt, Rt. 4, Edgewater Park, Charleston, S. C.

Mrs. W. V. Pridgen, 201 S. 22nd Ave., Hattiesburg, Miss.

Mrs. Dan Redd, 217 W. Hansell St., Thomasville, Ga.

Mr. and Mrs. Edward C. Renwick, 834 Winston Ave., San Marino, Calif.

Mr. W. J. Reynolds, Jr., 120 Lauderdale St., Box 283, Selma, Ala. Mrs. W. H. Roche, 3225 Old Mooringsport Road, Shreveport, La.

Mr. and Mrs. Irwin B. Rothschild, 1687 Flournoy Dr., Peacock Woods, Columbus, Ga.

L. W. Ruffin, Box 15, Ellisville, Miss.

Mrs. W. B. Shotts, 726 Lowell St., Dallas, Texas

Mrs. Ella Mae Slicho, 210 E. Wm. David Pkwy., New Orleans 20, La.

Dr. and Mrs. Harold Smith, 4 Henry Ave., Savannah, Ga.

Mrs. Jim Smith, Box 201, Bowdon, Ga.

Dr. Richard L. Smith, Box 127, Cochran, Ga.

Mrs. J. E. Thiele, 5525 Voth Road, Beaumont, Texas

Mr. H. E. Triggs, 211 W. 7th St., Hattiesburg, Miss.

Mr. Bill Watkins, Monticello Road, Thomasville, Ga. Dr. M. B. Wine, 917 S. Broad St., Thomasville, Ga.

Mrs. Cleo Young, Timmonsville, S. C.

Mr. and Mrs. L. S. Young, Box 64, Marion, S. C.

R. F. Ziegler, 963 Summit Ave., Macon, Ga.

Royal Horticultural Society of Victoria, 90 Grey St., Kilda S.2 Victoria,

Australia, care Mr. L. M. Saunders, Secy.

Men's Camellia Club of Shreveport, Care Mrs. Armand W. Roose, Jr., Secy. Giddens-Lane Bldg., Shreveport, La.

RENEWALS

Mr. William Brodie, Route 1, Everett, Wash.

Mrs. John J. Brown, 406 5th Ave., Eastman, Ga.

Dr. and Mrs. T. W. Brown, Bonifay, Fla.

Mrs. R. R. Bryan, Apt. 3, Pachuca, Hgo., Mexico

Lawrence R. and Mrs. Alice W. Bryant, 409 Coolidge Dr., San Gabriel, Calif. Mr. W. C. Buckley, Dist. Mgr., Lamar Life Insurance Co., Jackson, Miss.

Dr. Arthur H. Buell, 1052 Amelia Dr., Long Beach 7, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Merrick I. Campbell, 7300 Colony Point Road, Norfolk 5, Va.

Herman Capps, 200 Talbot Hall Rd., Norfolk 5, Va.

George Carter & Co., 226 Church St., Pietermaritzburg, Natal, S. Africa

Mr. Edward P. Carter, 5505 42nd Ave., Hayattsville, Md.

Mr. Charles L. Chiles, 2405 Hardy St., Hattiesburg, Miss. O. M. Christensen, 4345 Baltic St., Jacksonville 10, Fla.

Mr. I. T. Christian, 8 Park Place, Portsmouth, Va.

Mr. Clinton A. Cilley, Annex Drawer 7, Hickory, N. C.

Dr. and Mrs. John H. Clairmont, 1818 Oak Knoll Rd., Glendale 8, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Wm. D. Coan, 599 Otis Blvd., Spartanburg, S. C.

Mrs. W. V. Cook, 2784 Linwood Ave., Baton Rouge, La.

Mrs. De Etta Stackhouse, 1947 Midvake Ave., W. Los Angeles 25, Calif.

Mr. Richard R. Covell, 541 Norwood St., Spartanburg, S. C.

Miss Tyrene Crouch, 4615 Cemarron St., Los Angeles 62, Calif.

James A. Crowder, 408 E. 95th St., Los Angeles 3, Calif.

M. B. Dawson, Box 924, Pensacola, Fla.

Mr. Paul Dennison, 1539 Maple St., Pasadena 4, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Harold E. Dryden, 820 Winston Ave., San Marino 9, Calif.

Dr. Tyler B. Dunlap, 34 Saratoga St., Sumter, S. C.

John W. C. Entwistle, Rockingham, N. C.

Lilly Ferguson Fisk, 4202 Wildwood Rd., Austin, Texas

Mr. and Mrs. Ed Fox, 209 Goodhue Bldg., Beaumont, Texas

John W. H. Freeman, 1101 Edgewater Dr., Orlando, Fla. Mr. W. P. Fulton, 3604 Greenbrier, Dallas, Texas

Mr. and Mrs. P. E. Gallot, Jr., Rt. 2, Box 987, Marysville, Calif.

Charlotte E. Gilliland, 2636 El Caminito, La Crescenta, Calif.

Gilliland Gardens, 85 E. Foothill Blvd., Upland, Calif. Mr. Lloyd R. Gilmore, 2457 E. 34th St., Tulsa, Okla.

Mr. and Mrs. Merle S. Gish, 1845 Pennsylvania Ave., Riverside, Calif.

Mr. W. G. Goodwin, Box 152, Lake City, Fla.

Mr. and Mrs. L. I. Griffin, Corsicana, Texas

Mr. and Mrs. P. J. Grosso, 14962 E. Hall Ave., Baldwin Park, Calif.

Dr. J. M. Habel, Jr., 726 Jones St., Suffolk, Va.

Dr. A. D. Hagan, 3628 Country Club Rd., Birmingham, Ala.

Judge Sherrill Halbert, P. O. Box 1032, Modesto, Calif.

Johney Halton, Box 391, Mendota, Calif.

Mrs. Raymond B. Hansen, 169 N. Greenleaf, Whittier, Calif.

Mrs. Billy Harbeson, 9 E. Main St., Fort Walton, Fla.

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Harris, 2063 Mt. View, San Bernardino, Calif.

Mr. Hugh C. Harwood, 130 James River Dr., Warwick, Va.

Hathaway Nursery, Rt. 2, Box 192, Visalia, Calif.

Dr. Walter C. Hava, Box 305, Waveland, Miss.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Herndon, 3226 Federal Ave., Los Angeles 34, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. J. G. Holland, Edgefield, S. C.

Mr. J. Roy Holland, 1005 N. Olive Ave., Alhambra, Calif.

RARE CAMELLIAS at Give away Prices Sunday only 10 - 5

William E. Wylam

1041 N. Hudson Ave.

Pasadena, Calif.

A. P. Hopewell, Deep Creek Blvd., & Kirby, Portsmouth, Va.

Mr. H. M. Hubbard, 2389 Hurst Dr. NE, Atlanta, Ga.

Mr. and Mrs. Luis Huelcano, 455 N. Del Mar, San Gabriel, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Milton M. Inman, 1698 Corson St., Pasadena 4, Calif.

Dr. Alvin E. Johnson, Jr., 3130 Elysian Fields Ave., New Orleans 22, La.

Mrs. J. Lee Johnson, III, 1209 Washington Terrace, Fort Worth 7, Texas T. A. Johnson, 3000 Amelia St., Shreveport, La.

Mrs. Lena T. Jones, 8105 S. College Ave., Whittier, Calif.

Mr. William B. Jones, 1010 Broad St., Augusta, Ga.

Mr. W. G. Jones, Hillcrest Nurseries, Box 431, Kinston, N. C.

Mr. and Mrs. August F. Kapp, 4201 Oak Grove Dr., Pasadena, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Sigmund J. Katz, Box 896, Covington, La.

Mr. and Mrs. Alexander H. Keith, 705 E. Cypress St., Glendale 5, Calif.

Mrs. Louise Wood Kimbrell, 327 Jackson St., McComb, Miss.

Mr. Lewis H. Knock, Box 143, Frederick, Md.

Mr. John C. Kohnen, 1475 Mirasol St., San Marino, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. M. W. Krause, 10408 Bloomfield, N. Hollywood, Calif.

Charles O. Lancaster, Box 271, Suffolk, Va.

Mr. L. L. Lannae, 604 Robert Toomba Ave., Washington, Ga.

Mansfield Latimer, Box 166, Rock Hill, S. C.

C. W. Lattin, 2246 83rd Ave., Oakland 5, Calif.

Mr. Harry A. Layer, 531 W. Highland Ave., Redlands, Calif.

Mr. Ashley M. Levy, 923 S. Irolo, Los Angeles, Calif.

Mr. F. P. Lindsey, Griffin, Ga.

Mr. John R. Lodge, 2320 Lincoln Ave., Altadena, Calif.

Mr. Stanley Lotz, 215 W. 7th St., Room 320, Los Angeles 14, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Roy Lovelace, 915 Lee St., Thomson, Ga.

Mr. Thomas B. Maclin, Jr., 1755 Fairfax Ave., Petersburg, Va.

Mrs. Roger L. Main, 1514 Barnett Bank Bldg., Jacksonville 2, Fla. Acquisition Div., Albert R. Mann Library, Ithaca, N. Y.

WHICH WILL YOU CHOOSE?

Any one of the fine Camellias mentioned below will be sent to you as your reward for obtaining only . . .

5 New Members to the S. C. C. S.

Bryan Wright, Mrs. Clark, Elizabeth Le Bey, Crusader, St. Andre, Carolyn Tuttle, Dr. Tinsley, Nina Avery, Thomas D. Pitts, Dr. H. G. Mealing, Spring Sonnet, Betty Sheffield, Jessie Katz, Zachary Taylor, Drama Girl.

Harvey Short Seedlings—Frosty Morn: Pink Clouds; Sunset Glory: Spring Triumph

WHICH WILL YOU CHOOSE?

Send your subscriptions for 5 new members to

Secretary S. C. C. S.

40 N. SAN RAFAEL

PASADENA, CALIF.

Judge and Mrs. Marvin M. Mann, St. Matthews, S. C.

Mr. J. F. Marscher, Farmers Produce Exchange, Beaufort, S. C.

W. L. Marshman, Box 139, Many, La.

Mrs. William H. Mason, 1050 Sixth Ave., Laurel, Miss. Mrs. Pauline L. Maryott, 2638 Henry St., Augusta, Ga.

Mrs. N. B. McCulloch, Box 2017, Raleigh, N. C.

Mr. J. W. McCluskey, 2394 Sherwood Rd., San Marino 9, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. John W. McCollum, 1471 Cambridge Rd., San Marino 9, Calif. Perry McIntyre, 13436 Reliance St., Pacoima, Calif.

Mr. W. B. Meacham, Fort Mill, S. C.

Mr. and Mrs. D. E. Miller, 6212 N. San Gabriel Blvd., San Gabriel, Calif.

Mr. Troy W. Millikan, 542 É. 56th St., Savannah, Ga.

Mr. and Mrs. W. C. Mixon, 2026 Gorgas St., Montgomery, Ala.

Mr. and Mrs. Peter Morat, 8110 E. 3rd St., Downey, Calif.

Mr. John W. Morris, 1565 Las Lunas, Pasadena 4, Calif. Mr. Roscoe Moss, 40 Chandler Place, San Marino, Calif.

Mr. Harry E. Nation, Box 73, Montgomery 1, Ala.

Mr. Henry J. Nelson, 1518 May St., Jacksonville 4, Fla.

Mr. and Mrs. L. P. Newcomb, 1749 Arrowhead Ave., San Bernardino, Calif.

George D. Nickel, 1300 Ramona Rd., Arcadia, Calif. Mrs. B. M. Normand, 1980 Corley St., Beaumont, Texas

Mr. and Mrs. John R. O'Steen, 279 W. Tujunga Ave., Burbank, Calif.

C. E. and Lucinda Park, 1501 S. Grandee, Compton 3, Calif.

Don D. Parker, 515 N E. 8th, Amarillo, Texas

Mr. and Mrs. G. Norman Parker, 3416 Coldwell St., Shreveport 56, La.

James G. Pearce, 2401 6th Ave., S., Birmingham 5, Ala. Mr. Ted Pedder, 2044 Mendocino Lane, Altadena, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Charles O. Petersen, 5529 Ventura Canyon Ave., Van Nuys, Cal.

Mrs. Ethel Peterson, Rt. 2, Box 552, San Blas Ave., Atascadero, Calif.

Mrs. E. J. Pfingstl, Box 1870, Montgomery, Ala.

Mr. Charles R. Phillips, Camp Detrick, Frederick, Md. W. Lee Poe, 2540 Aberdeen Road, Birmingham, Ala.

Mr. and Mrs. R. W. Ragland, 555 S. Flower St., Los Angeles 17, Calif.

Mr. and Mrs. Henry B. Rehder, P. O. Box 477, Wilmington, N. C.

Victoria Reynolds, 4315 Vincent St., Covina, Calif.

Neill Rhodes, P. O. Box 779, Jacksonville 1, Fla.

Mrs. H. S. Roberts, 1550 16th Ave., Columbus, Ga.

Best of the old . . .

Finest of the new

Available Now!

The New Reticulatas: Frosty Morn, Drama Girl, Masquerade, Pink Shadows, Thomas D. Pitts and many others.

NUCCIO'S NURSERIES

3555 CHANEY TRAIL, ALTADENA, CALIF.

SYcamore 4-3383

NEW REGISTRATIONS

Camellia japonica 'Reg Ragland'

This seedling was developed by William Woodroof and won the 1954 Margarete Hertrich award. See October Review.

Camellia japonica 'Jack McCaskill'

This new variety brought out by the McCaskill Camellia Gardens won the 1954 William Hertrich award. See October Review.

> PATRONIZE OUR ADVERTISERS

For Amateurs

Freezing destroys buds which are showing color but does not affect buds which are still green. Freezing makes the base of petals burst away from the little cone shaped center. A big bud ready to open will remain ball shaped and apparently undamaged until it drops or is lifted off intact when the frozen center can be seen.

Camellias put on many more buds than can develop and plants that have grown too fast and tender often cannot hold their buds. A fertilizer containing no nitrogen will often correct this condition.

Clusters of many buds in tight bunches indicate that a plant is being starved; not necessarily from lack of plant food. It may indicate that the soil should be analyzed.

Always mix peat humus thoroughly with the planting soil.

COUNCILMAN CAMELLIA ACRES

Dragon Lady — Undaunted — Queen of the Acres
Dr. Ralph Gladen

Open Friday evening until 9:00 p.m.

Wholesale and Retail Growers

Write for our Price Lists

11549 East Bryant Road 200 ft. West of Peck Road El Monte, California Phone: FOrest 8-6582

GARDENING IN CALIFORNIA IS DIFFERENT

That is why newcomers need an exclusive all-California garden magazine with planting calendar for different sections of the state. SUBSCRIBE TO —

"GOLDEN GARDENS"

An All-California Garden Magazine

Official Publication of California Garden Clubs, Inc.

ONE YEAR \$1.50 - TWO YEARS \$2.75

340 South San Pedro Street Los Angeles 13, California

Telephone: MAdison 6-8095

CAMELLIA SEEDS

A good crop of Camellia Seeds from the CAMELLIA GARDEN

at the famed
Huntington Botanic Gardens
to Society members who
place early orders.

So long as the supply lasts members have the option of seeds from white variety plants, solid color and variegates or sasanquas. Late orders will be filled from whichever group remains.

PRICE THIS YEAR \$3.00 — 100 seeds

\$2.00 — 100 seeds for orders in excess of 100 seeds. No orders will be accepted in less than 100 seed lots.

A packing and shipping charge of 25 cents must be included with the price of each order. All remittances should be made to

SECRETARY OF SCCS 40 N. San Rafael, Pasadena, Calif.

THE CAMELLIA

Its Culture & Nomenclature for 1954

Tested Cultural Notes

Authentic classification of hundreds of varieties of japonicas, sasanquas, reticulatas, saluenensis and oleifera.

Mailed free to all paid-up Society Members.

To non-members: Single copies \$1.25

In lots of 12 or more, 75 cents

Send remittance to SECRETARY OF S C C S 40 N. San Rafael Pasadena, Calif.

NEW RARE HARDY

Sasanquas

PINK LASSIE — AGNES O. SOLOMON — SHINONOME CRIMSON TIDE — TANYA — HIRYO ONE OF EACH TO A CUSTOMER — 2 YR. PLANTS 12 in to 18 in — 3 for \$5.00. All 6 for \$9.00

Sasanquas

JEAN MAY — PINK SNOW — TO TENKO SHISHIGASHIRA — CHOJIGURUMA — HIODOSHI And Many Others — All 2 Year Plants 12 in to 18 in. — 5 for \$6.00. 10 for \$10.00

We pay packing and shipping costs. No. C.O.D.s Planting information and metal label with each plant.

WRITE FOR OUR CATALOGUE

BARRIOS NURSERY

DEPT. CR

SEMMES, ALABAMA

RIVERSIDE VIEW from page 9

lives here and has for several years. He has several thousand camellias in his collection and is the only Hertrich Award winner we have in these parts. His seedling, "Melody Lane" won the Hertrich award in 1951 and is the pride of many camellia gardens today. I am sorry to say that "Melody Lane" is not a native Riversideer, but originated in Fallbrook where "Doc" keeps his camellias at the River Road Nursery.

If "Doc" would only keep some of his prize seedlings where he lives at Riverside we might even claim his newest sensation, an extra large semidouble which is a deep salmon rosepink in color — "Drama Girl". It is a Fanny Bolis seedling and the foliage and bloom indicate Lotus as the other parent. A remarkable feature is its long blooming season even under adverse weather conditions. It is all that the name implies.

However with the many hundreds of seedlings thriving in this locality, I predict that it will not be too long before you will hear of a "Miss Riverside", one of the very outstanding camellias of them all, we hope.

Keep up with the latest varieties as advertised in the "Review"

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS, SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA CAMELLIA SOCIETY, c/o Secretary, 40 N. San Rafael Ave., Pasadena 2, California

1 hereby make application for membership in your society and enclose \$5.00 for the current year's dues.

Name .						
(please print or type)		or type)	(Husband and wife combined same rate)			
		•				
Street						
Street .						
			,			
City				Zone	State	
: D						
Busines	S				·	
					•	
Sponsor						
Sp 5. 1501			(signature)		

CYMBIDIUMS

AZALEAS CAMELLIAS GARDENIAS

FERTILIZERS

Camellia and Azalea Lists Upon Request

MARSHALL'S CAMELLIA NURSERY

6747 NORTH ROSEMEAD BOULEVARD

At the sign of the Red Camellia AT. 6-0452

1/2 block south of Duarte Rd. San Gabriel, Calif.



"World's Finest" Greenhouses

Complement the beauty of your home and garden with an . . .

EVERLITE Curved-Eave Aluminum Greenhouse

Select from dozens of Lean-To and Free-Standing models, all prefabricated of rugged, fire-safe aluminum ... ready for quick, easy assembly on your foundation.

Nothing to rust rot or paint—ever! Heating and ventilating equipment, benches and other supplies also available. Write for free folder and price list CR-1253.

Aluminum Greenhouses, Inc. 14615 LORAIN AVENUE, CLEVELAND 11, OHIO

INDEX TO ADVERTISERS

Aluminum Greenhouses, Inc27	Golden Gardens20
Bamico Gardens22	Marshall's Camellia Nursery27
Barrios Nursery25	McCaskill Gardens
Camellias in Huntington GardensBack Cover	
Campbell Seed Store18	Membership Application26
Coolidge Rare Plant	Nuccio's Nursery
Gardens, Inc17	Patio Wood Products18
Councilman Camellia Acres24	William Wylam21
A1	D

Advertising rates in the Camellia Review are as follows: Inside back cover, \$30.00. Full page, \$25.00. Half page, \$15.00. Quarter page, \$8.00. Advertisements may be sent direct to the Editor, Elizabeth Beebe, 706 S. Fair Oaks, Pasadena, Calif.

FOR SALE

The Secretary of the Society has the following books for sale:

"Camellias and Common Sense," by Claude Chidamian, \$4.00.

"Old Camellia Varieties," a list with brief descriptions compiled at the request of the Council of the Royal Horticultural Society of the R.H.S. and the British Museum, by A. I. Ellis. A 374 page, 9x11 book, reprinted by permission by Mr. Ralph Peer. \$5.00.

"Two Cats and Forty Camellias," a 136 page story form about the growing of Camellias mixed up with cats and cooking by our own member Elizabeth Councilman of Councilman Acres. \$3.00.

Our own book, "The Camellia, Its Culture and Nomenclature," a 1954 revision \$1,25 or \$.75 each in lots of not less than 12.

"Camellias in the Huntington Gardens," by William Hertrich. \$10.00.

Bamico Says...

For the very best in Camellias shop at Bamico, your one stop Garden Center.

For the finest in House Plants we suggest a visit through our greenhouses.



CAMELLIA REVIEWER

from Page 2

street to run by a nursery. There was plenty of "el sol" that day and many another day too I am sure. Incidentally Mr. McNeill was pretty pleased that his very first real customer for his fine *C. japonica* 'Carolyn Tuttle' was Dr. Clark Hubbs.

Daikagura Day

September 29th is always celebrated in two ways by the Howard Asper family. The first way is the celebration of the birthday of one of their two sons. The second is the finding of a Daikagura bloom. This they have done for over ten years—and this year was no exception. What Daikagura would disappoint the Asper family?

Who Sets Camellia Styles?

Funny to think that any beautiful Camellia could go out of style but looking back over Camellia years it is an unescapable fact that Camellia fashions change as radically as women's hem lines and hats. Perhaps the type of Camellia in vogue is a reflection of the times. Long skirts of the mid-Victorians were topped by the prim pinning on of a chastely formal Camellia while certainly our current casual clothes and short skirts are properly accompanied by the irregular and looser peony form flower. The one big difference is that the Camellias have always been beautiful which is more than you can say for women's styles. Wonder what Camellia Dior would choose as a complement to his radical straight-line look?

Late Tip

And if these meanderings are making you drowsy—

The pleasantest way to your beauty sleep

Is to count Camellias instead of sheep.

suggests

Liz

The Henry E. Huntington Library, Art Gallery and Botanical Gardens

SAN MARINO, CALIFORNIA

announce the publication of Volume I

Camellias in the Huntington Gardens

Observations on Their Culture and Behavior and Descriptions of Cultivars

by

WILLIAM HERTRICH Curator Emeritus

*

249 full-page superb black and white photographs, each with detailed description, and 3 full-color plates of the Camellia japonica.

INTRODUCTION

GLOSSARY

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Nomenclature with Synonyms Cross-Indexed

400 рр

\$10.00

Order now from Publications Office, Huntington Library, San Marino 9, California. Postage prepaid. California residents please add 3 % sales tax.

Southern California Camellia Society, Inc. 40 N. San Rafael Ave. Pasadena 2, California

Forwarding and Return Postage Guaranteed

Mr. & Mrs. Merle S. Gish 1845 Pennsylvania Ave. Riverside, California